Western School Corporation
Russiaville, IN 46979

March 20, 2012

Minutes of the regular meeting of the Western Board of School Trustees held on March 20, 2012

Members Present: Jon Marley, J. Conrad Maugans, Linda Singer, Mike Koloszar, Harry Kenworthy, and Don Wells

Members Absent: Jeff Davidson

Others Present: Randy McCracken, Abby Rodgers, Taffy Clevenger, Suzie Reagle, Dick Taylor, Vicki Hill, Greg Hill, Summer Brown, Ted Brown, Heather Hendrich, Dwight Cline, Alan Girton, Rick Davis, Katie Sundheimer, Julie Pownall, Suzi Morgan, Steve Arthur, Matt Hines, Cheryl Harshman, and Lissa Stranahan
Mr. Koloszar led prayer and Mrs. Singer led the Pledge of Allegiance prior to the official opening of the meeting.

Item #1 – Opening of the Meeting

Mrs. Singer called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m.

Item #2 – Approval of the Agenda

Mr. McCracken indicated that he had additional items to add to agenda item 13, professional improvement requests.  Mr. Maugans made a motion to approve the agenda as amended by Mr. McCracken.  Mr. Marley seconded the motion which passed 6-0.
Item #3 – Approval of the Minutes
Mr. Maugans made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 21, 2012 regular meeting.  Mr. Koloszar seconded the motion which passed 6-0.

Item #4 – Opportunity for Public Comment

There were no comments from the public.

Item #5 – Panther Pride

Mrs. Singer, on behalf of the School Board presented certificates to Nicole Rogers, Summer Brown, and Pranav Haran for their achievements in sports and at the spelling bee. Summer Brown thanked Mr. McCracken and Mr. Berryman for attending her state swim meet, and Mr. McCracken thanked WHS Girls Varsity Basketball Coach, Chris Keisling for coming to support Nicole, and congratulated him on leading the girls to semi state.

Mr. McCracken also recognized Mr. Andy Weaver for achieving 200 wins as WHS Varsity Boys Basketball Coach.

WHS student Seth Metcalf was recognized for his participation in the Green Corps Program.

7th Grader Josh Beeler was recognized for winning the National Geography Bee at WMS.

The following was also shared:

· Western High School’s Art Department had a couple students’ artwork earn recognition at the Huntington University High School Art Exhibit this past week. The show included work from 14 local schools and showed 109 individual pieces. Amber Fernung took home 2nd place for her wire sculpture of a frog titled "Reach." And Sarah Catt earned an Honorable Mention for her drawing "Paper Origami. “  This is the first year that Western has participated in this show and we are proud of our student's achievements.

· By having a GPA of 3.75 or higher the following members of the swim team earned Academic All-American Honors from the NISCA (National Interscholastic Swim Coaches Association) Daniel Johnson, Mike Jones, Josh Maurer, Andrew VanAuken, Elise Briscoe, Monica Graves, Kim Grider, Rebecca Reeder, Erin Weber.

·  Mrs. Tuberty’s second grade class worked towards meeting the WISH TV I Love to Read Challenge.  All students had to read at least 1,200 minutes during January and February.  They worked together as a TEAM using TEAMWORK to complete the challenge.  They did it!!!  As an incentive, they earned a field trip to the Rhum Academy of Music in downtown Kokomo.  The musicians at the Rhum Academy planned a rotation for the students to play percussion instruments, guitars, ukuleles and keyboards.  As a group, they talked about the history of instruments and how they must practice all things that they want to improve.such as playing an instrument and reading. At the end of the field trip, the musicians played their instruments and asked the students to read and sing the lyrics to Count on Me by Bruno Mars.  They have a new class song that they will sing together and remember the memories made at the Rhum Academy of Music.  Thank you, Rhum Academy!
· Wendi Campbell won the “Creative Teacher Award” for the I Love To Read Challenge, sponsored by WISH-TV.  WPS student Jalen Hillis was an individual classroom winner in this same contest.
· Western Students and Staff raised $3,857.18 for the Henryville Relief Fund.
Item #6 Reports
1. Director of Finance:  Mrs. Carter submitted the following report:
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Mr. Wells made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s report and claim docket.  Mr. Maugans seconded the motion which passed 6-0.
Mrs. Clevenger did not submit a report prior to the meeting, but did share that bus inspection took place on March 5, 2012, and that it went well.  She also stated that Wednesday, March 21, 2012 there will be a statewide tornado drill.

Mr. Kenworthy asked about seatbelts on school busses; Mrs. Clevenger responded that she didn’t think that would something that would happen any time in the near future.

2. Director of Technology:  Mr. Taylor submitted the following report:
Technology Director Report
March 8, 2012

Spring Break Help

I have been able to secure very good quality refurbished computers (with 3 year warranty) to replace the primary lab, intermediate lab, and 7th grade lab.  Since all of these labs will be critical to our online ISTEP+ testing I would like to get these replaced over spring break.  I am requesting permission to hire two individuals to work a maximum of 32 hours each over spring break to assist with the unboxing, setup, and imaging of these 90 computers along with relocating the computers currently in use.  These two individuals would be paid minimum wage according to our support staff guidelines and would be paid from the CPF fund.
Web Page Training


Eight teachers participated in web page training on February 24th and the Lead Teachers are currently scheduling other sessions to train additional teachers that are interested.

Technology Committee

The Technology Committee met Monday, March 5th.  I presented some of the information that was provided at a recent seminar sponsored by IASBO and CoSN on the topic of Print to Digital.  We had quite a discussion about how we need to approach the transition to digital curriculum.  The committee is currently working on developing a Needs Assessment survey using a shared Google document.  We are actually trying to develop a vision of how technology and instruction will look at Western.
Other Projects
· I have finalized documents for Universal Service discounts for telephone service and web-page hosting and submitted to the erate center.  

· Tammy and Cherie are working on replacing 60 teacher stations.  Some of these have gone an extra year in our refresh cycle and their first priority has been to replace some stations that have had some ongoing problems.  They are currently working on Middle School stations.  Two new lunch line computers (Primary and High School) have also been replaced.

· We have completed most of the purchases that will be paid from the School Technology Advancement Account (STAA) loan that was approved last August.  These funds were used to purchase software renewals and replacement computers for the labs we are replacing over spring break.

· I have completed the annual update to our Technology Plan.  We are currently required to just provide annual updates on our goals along with updated budget figures.  Our current plan expires in June of 2013 which means a new 3 year plan will be due about a year from now.

· We are working with a small batch of new droid based tablets that came with an instructional management package called Curriculum Loft.  We are in the process of getting the management all setup and Kevin Pax in the middle school will be using them in 8th grade Social Studies.  A couple of schools have adopted this solution school-wide.
In his report Mr. Taylor asked permission to hire help over spring break to setup new computers.  Mr. Maugans made a motion to approve the hiring of help, seconded by Mr. Kenworthy.  The motion passed 6-0.

3. Superintendent:  Mr. McCracken submitted the following report:

1. Textbook Adoption Update – This is the year for miscellaneous textbook adoption.  We have a few to present at tonight’s Board meeting with the remainder being presented at the April Board meeting.  Those presented tonight will be taken under advisement for the required review period with final approval next month.  Those presented at the April meeting will be formally approved at the May meeting.

2. Summer School – Our plans for this year’s Summer School Program will be slightly different from last year, due to the emphasis on IREAD by the state.  This year, the state has moved all former Category 1 courses, which included math and English/LA for grades 1 – 8 to Category 2.  Category 2 courses are only reimbursed after Category 1 courses are funded.  Category 1 courses this year include Reading for grades 1-3 and all high school courses that lead to graduation.    

3. Curriculum Mapping – Our teachers have worked extremely hard this year to make sure all maps are up to date and on-line.  Through their grade level or subject area meetings, teachers will continue to refine their current maps so they will become next year’s Master Maps.  
4. Teacher Evaluation Model and Student Learning Objectives

I met with the Evaluation Team on Friday, March 9 to begin the review and development of the Student Learning Objectives, which is a part of the Teacher Evaluation Model. Listening to others, I believe we are ahead of others in this process but still have a lot to do.  Beginning March 23, I, along with a building principal and a teacher representative will present the Student Learning Objective process to teachers.  In order for all to have an opportunity to hear about the process, we will present at each building throughout the day.  The presentation will consist of a power point of the process and handouts of the forms that they will eventually use.

In addition to outlining the process, we are beginning to think about how we can easily get student data in the hands of our teachers.  With a portion of the teacher evaluation being based on student data, teachers need to have easy access to track and plan for their students.  Also, the starting point for establishing a Class or Targeted Student Learning Objective is based on student data.  One instrument that we are currently looking at is the Peru Academic Monitoring Package.  It includes the data piece and the evaluation piece for principals.  Cost is $7,500 per year.

Another key component to helping teachers be successful in the classroom which in turn makes students successful is professional development.  Since the state removed the opportunity for six early release days, we have to pay for subs when we need to train staff or we do without.  Something I would like for us to consider for the 2012-2013 school year is to have a thirty minute delay to school each Wednesday morning.  While thirty minutes is not much time, it would allow us concentrated objectives throughout the year.  A thirty minute delay would also still allow us to meet the daily time requirements for instruction.    

Item #7 – Textbook Adoption
Mr. McCracken provided information for review on textbooks for high school agriculture and primary and intermediate music.  Approval for these books will be at the April Board meeting.

Item #8 – Richard R. Rea Scholarship

Mr. Maugans made a motion to approve the following:
1. Appointment of Donna Walden, Jill Newby, and Roselyn Lewis as officers for 2012

2. Appoint the same officers to serve as the Scholarship Selection Committee

3. Approve $1,000 as the scholarship award for 2012, renewable for the next three years

Mr. Wells seconded the motion which passed 6-0.

Item #9 – Field Trip Request

Mr. Marley made a motion to approve the request for the WMS Middle Ages class to go to Chicago on June 5, 2012.  Mr. Koloszar seconded the motion which passed 6-0.

Mr. McCracken thanked Mrs. Berry for all that she does for this class and for Western.

Item #10 – Acceptance of Donations

Mr. Maugans made a motion to accept the following donations:

1. Donation of science supplies to the 6th grade science department

2. Cash donations to the Wishing Well Fund

Mr. Maugans seconded the motion which passed 6-0.

Mr. McCracken thanked the donors for their generosity.

Item #11 – Personnel

Mr. Wells made a motion to approve the following personnel items:
1. Recommendations:

a. Mary Kelley – Temp. Title I Aide, WPS

b. Leanna Tate – WMS Kitchen

c. Eileen Johns – WHS Science Teacher

d. Cynthia Hayman – KASEC

2. Additional Hours:

a. Sandy Stout – WMS Kitchen

3. Continued Employment

a. Kristi Orem

4. Resignations:

a. Ralph Carpenter – Admin. (One correction was made to section III of the resignation documents)

b. Audrey Dailey – WHS

c. Latisha Pulsipher – KASEC

5. Pay Adjustment

a. Taffy Clevenger

b. Darrell Mote

6. Temporary Special Education Aide Position –WIS

7. Coaching Resignations/Recommendations:

a. Resignations:
Margie Lea

Gymnastics Coach

Emily Ruth

Junior Varsity Cheer Coach

Allison Turner

7th Grade Cheer Coach

b. Recommendations:

Brandon Shawhan
Varsity Girls Tennis

Della Clouse

7th Grade Cheer Coach

Zach Rodman

Junior Varsity Baseball – Volunteer Coach

Mr. McCracken thanked Margie Lea for her contributions at Western with the gymnastics program.
Item #12 – Siemer Grant

Mr. McCracken shared information with the Board on the Siemer Grant, which is a grant to prevent homelessness.  Western will be the pilot for this, and there is no financial obligations to the corporation.

Item #13 – Professional Improvement Requests

Mr. Marley made a motion to approve the following professional improvement requests, which include the two additions by Mr. McCracken.

Cheryl Harshman – ICASE Committee on Teacher Evaluations – Indianapolis – March 28, 2012

Laurel VanDyke- PATINS Project Assistive Technology Expo – Indianapolis – April 19, 2012

Lissa Stranahan – Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Cheryl Harshman - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Matt Hines - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Steve Arthur - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Suzie Reagle - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Rick Davis - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Randy McCracken - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Kurt Cantlon - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Heather Hendrich - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Julie Pownall - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Suzi Morgan - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Laurel VanDyke - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Shannon Blaisdell - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Roger Guinn - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Kalyn Smith - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Cindy Eveland - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Beverly Austin - Evaluation Committee Meeting – Western – March 9, 2012

Cheryl Harshman – ICASE Meeting – Noblesville – April 23, 2012

Cheryl Harshman – ICASE Executive Committee – Carmel – April 19, 2012

Kristi Leap – INSSWA Spring Seminar – Forest Manor Professional Development Center – April 27, 2012

Kristi Leap – Prevent Child Abuse Howard County Annual Conference – Kokomo – April 10, 2012

Kevin Pax – Political and Social Movement in an Era of Global Change – WVEC – April 23, 2012

Randy McCracken – ISTEP+ Online Test Administration Training – Zionsville – March 22, 2012 

Patricia Waterman – Ninth Annual Copyright Conference – Ball State – April 18, 2012

Sherry Yazel – Communication and Collaboration in Today’s School Setting – Purdue – April 12-13, 2012

Cheryl Harshman – CASE National Conference – Denver, CO – April 10-13, 2012

Dawn Lytle – PATINS Project Assistive Technology Expo – Indianapolis – April 19, 2012

Twyla Carlson – Mclass Dibels – Making the most of your MClass Dibels – WVEC – April 11, 2012

Ryan Berryman – IIAAA State Conference – Indianapolis – March 19-20, 2012

Mr. Maugans seconded the motion which passed 6-0.

Item #14 – Board Member Roundtable

Mr. Wells and Mr. Kenworthy congratulated the students and staff on all the accomplishments highlighted in Panther Pride.

Mrs. Singer complimented the variety of celebration items in Panther Pride.

Mr. Maugans added that it is fun to see the student successes.

Mr. Marley thanked the WHS administration for the fan busses provided for the recent Girls and Boys basketball games.

Item #15 – Signing of Documents

The proper documents were signed.

Item #16 – Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 6:41 p.m.
